MINUTES OF THE 2010 ANNUAL MEETING

OF THE SHAREHOLDERS OF

THE WAWASEE SPINKS CONDOMINIUM
HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION

HELD ON MAY 29, 2010
The Annual meeting of the members of the WAWASEE SPINKS CONDOMINIUM HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION was held in the Commons Area, on May 29, 2010 @ 9:00 A.M.  The meeting was call pursuant to written notice to all members by the President and the Secretary of the Association.  *#1A copy of the notice of the meeting is attached to these minutes and incorporated by reference.  *#2The names and unit numbers of the persons attending the meeting in person or by proxy are attached to these minutes and incorporated by reference.

Mike Kauffman, owner of JK Property Management, was present for the meeting and will file the Property Managers Report on repairs and upcoming projects.

The President of the Association, William McCabe, will serve as Chairman of the meeting and requested any guests or new members introduce themselves.   Chairman McCabe also, welcomed  back everyone that was gone for the Winter and hopes that everyone is looking forward to  a wonderful and enjoyable Summer.  Chairman McCabe then requested that a sign-in sheet be distributed to all members of the Homeowners Association who are present so that they can sign the sheet individually together with the unit or unit numbers they are representing.    
Chairman William McCabe reviewed the sign in sheet and declared that 17 Homeowners with 18 units were represented by the condominium owners and 4 proxies, for a total of 22 units; this is a majority and quorum was established of all the units entitled to vote at this meeting and with that the meeting could proceed with its business.  Chairman William McCabe also requested that the Agenda be approved for this meeting. *#3A copy of the Agenda is attached to these minutes and incorporated by reference.  Upon motion by Bill Hatlem and seconded by Jim Cox the Agenda was unanimously approved.

RECORD OF PROCEEDING AND MINUTES
The Chairman designated that V. Richard Miller, Secretary of the Board and Homeowners Association, will serve as official Secretary of the meeting.  V. Richard Miller will take the meeting notes and prepare the minutes and records of the meeting together with all attachments.  V. Richard Miller will also sign all proceedings and the minutes of this meeting.    
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Chairman William McCabe called upon V. Richard Miller, the Secretary, to present the report concerning the minutes and proceedings of the year 2009 Annual Meeting of the Homeowners Association.  Mr. Miller reported that copies of the minutes have been previously mailed or distributed to all of the Board Members.  Mr. Miller requested that the minutes be approved as previously recorded and presented to the members.  Upon motion by V Richard Miller and seconded by Bill Hatlem, and unanimously approved by the voting members present at the meeting in person.  The reading of the 2009 Annual Homeowners Association Minutes of the Wawasee Spink Condominium Association was waived. The minutes for the 2009 Annual Meeting were accepted as recorded proceedings of the Association’s Homeowners’ record and as previously distributed to the members.  V. Richard Miller noted that the minutes are kept at his office and a copy will be available on request. 
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TREASURER’S REPORT

The Chairman requested that V. Richard Miller, Treasurer of the Association present the Annual Financial Reports.  V. Richard Miller commented that the Wawasee Spink 2010 Treasurer’s Reports and the Balance Sheets as of April 30, 2010 have been submitted to all members.  Mr. Miller noted that copies of the financial information were available by calling the office.  Mr. Miller then discussed various line items of the financial statement. *#4 Copies of the financial statements will be incorporated into these minutes and made a part of the same by reference.  It was noted that copies of the financial statements are always on file with the Treasurer of the Association or can be obtained from V. Richard Miller’s office in Warsaw by contracting his office associate, Glenda Pachniak.  During the discussion of the reports, Mr. Miller commented that the Budget Committee would present its report with the budget for adoption by the Board of Directors for the year 2010-2011. After discussion of the financial reports and upon motion by Bill Hatlem and seconded by Jim Cox, the following resolutions were unanimously approved by the members.  

RESOLVED:  The financial statements and reports presented at this meeting by the Treasurer of the Association are approved, confirmed and ratified. 

RESOLVED FURTHER: That a minimum of 10% of the monthly unit assessment shall continue to be allocated to the capital reserve replacement fund in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Indiana Horizontal (Condominium) Act. 

BUDGET REPORT

Chairman, William McCabe, presented the budget report in written form and same was distributed to all members and unit owners attending the meeting.  *#5Copies of the Budget Report will be incorporated into these minutes and made a part of the same by reference.  The report included the 2009 actual and the proposed 2010 budget.  Chairman McCabe stated that during 2010, like 2009, we plan to run a conservative budget to build reserves, continue our preventative maintenance program and continue to focus on water infiltration.  We will continue to save various projects that may still be several years out.  We will continue to work on all pending projects.   Upon conclusion of the discussion of the budget matters and the proposed 2010-2011 budget and upon motion by Jim Cox and seconded by Bill Hatlem, the following resolutions were unanimously approved: 

RESOLVED: That the members of the Wawasee Spink Homeowners Association approve, accept and ratify the budget report and the projected budget expenditures for the year 2010-2011 with 10% capital reserve allocation as presented to this meeting. 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED: That the proposed 2010-2011 projected budget amounts presented at this meeting are accepted, approved and ratified subject to further modifications or adjustments by the Board of Directors of the Association in accordance with the Bylaws of the Association.
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PROPERTY MANGER’S REPORT

The Chairman, William McCabe, then called upon Mike Kauffman of JK Property Management to summarize the Property Manager’s activities throughout the year; Mike gave his report and his recommendations for capital improvements and maintenance items.  The Property Manager’s Summary Report under the date of May 29, 2010 which outlines the projects that were completed since the Fall meeting.  *#6 A copy of this report will be incorporated into these minutes and made a part of the same by reference. Also presented on this report were the suggested projects for the upcoming year.  

Mike noted the following projects have been completed since the Fall Meeting: 

1. Cleaned, painted and finished touchups to the wrought iron fence

2. Moved downspouts so that they now waters plants

3. Door was replaced at north end of the east garages

4. Door was painted that leads from common area to lake

5. Fence was extended to prevent walk throughs at the Service Gate

6. Sealed two worst courtyard walls

7. Planted tees in North Lot

Mike also stated that the pool was opened.  

The first treatment for spiders and insects will be done.  
Mike noted the projects to finish this year are as follows: 
1. Landing Wall to 301 needs repaired

2. Ceiling to 303-304 needs repaired 

3. Courtyard Sealing 3 more walls and landscaping to prevent water seepage

Upcoming Projects: 
1. Painting ½ of fence this Fall-material 

2. Paint 45 Hallway Doors-

3. Railing on the East End Steps-

4. Change Green Carpet Squares in Hallway
5. KONE to perform door and landing maintenance-

6. Upgrade wiring and conduit in 2 courtyard areas-

7. East End Stucco Repair 

8. Building Caulked

Discussion was held on all the above projects and Chairman William McCabe stated that the Resolved of these projects would take place after the election of the 2010-2011 Board of Directors. 

MATTERS OF Old BUSINESS FOR DISCUSSION AT THE MEETING:
*Walsh-Theis “Lookout Hill” Project
“Lookout Hill” will be opened this summer for use by the Homeowners.  Chairman William McCabe wanted to again thank Lee Theis and Ron Walsh for the design and remind everyone that this project happened only because 100% of it was funded by donations.  Chairman McCabe gave a big thank-you to all that contributed money and time on the project, including Mike Kauffman. 
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*Entrance Monument Update
Chairman McCabe stated that he would like to propose that the Entry Monument be tabled for now; to allow three to four styles to be chosen and to get bids to build the Monument.  The styles and bids would then have to be approved by the Board and than sent out to the homeowners for final recommendations. Price will be looked at very carefully as not to take too much out of the reserve funds.  
MATTERS OF NEW BUSINESS FOR DISCUSSION AT THE MEETING
*Website-
         Lisa Hill report and discussed the Website we now have for the Condos. 

In case anyone missed it; the site can be found at www.wawaseespink.com.  Check it out it has lots of information and wonderful pictures. 

*Painting of Hallway Doors-

         The painting of the Hallway Doors that are teal will be changed to an off white to help modernize the building until we can afford a major change.

 *Poolside landscaping upgrade-

           Discussion was held on upgrading the landscaping at the poolside.

*Lakeside Landscaping-

            Discussion was held on the lakeside landscaping in front of LL units. 

INFORMATIONAL ITEMS

**ELEVATOR
In case of an emergency with or in the elevators please remember to call Mike Kauffman first 574-903-6857 Cell Number or 574-642-3669 Home Number. 

If you need to call the Elevator Company, we are with KONE the number is 877-276-8691.

***CARS

This is a reminder to make sure you keep your vehicle locked at all times and keep an eye out for intruders.  The vigilant eye for intruders is easier said then done especially  this time of the year with so many visitors, but we need to make sure we aren’t easy targets with unlocked cars. 

**COMMITTEE REPORTS: 

Social Committee Report: Wilma Cox, Chairman, reported on the 4th of July party along with the Ice Cream Social, this will take place on July 4th, 2010 before Lake Fireworks.  Wilma reported that this will also be our grand opening for the “Lookout Hill” project.
Grounds & Beautification Report: Donna McCabe and June Miller reported that they are continuing to beautify the grounds outside the condo and have added flowers throughout the complex.
Insurance Committee Report: Bill Hatlem discussed the insurance information. 
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***This is just a reminder for all Homeowners*** 

1. Don’t forget to lower umbrellas around the pool after use. 

2. Everyone should have a main entrance door key in case of power failure.

3. There is a set of rules posted in the commons area.

4. Remember no fireworks of any kind are permitted on the property. 

UPDATE OF UNITS FOR SALE/PENDING

Chairman William McCabe reported that at the time of this meeting there are three condos for sale; Curtis’s Unit 102; Love’s Unit 208 and Fox’s Unit 109.  

RATIFICATION RESOLUTIONS

The chairperson then asked for a motion concerning ratification of certain acts, decisions, expenditures and activities of the officers of the Association since the last annual meeting held in the year 2009.  Upon motion made by Chuck Myers and seconded by Jim Cox, the following resolution was unanimously approved by all members voting in person or by proxy. 

RESOLVED:  That all purchases, contracts, contributions, compensations, acts, decisions, proceedings, elections, expenditures paid or approved, capital improvements made, repair made, and appointments by the Directors and Officers of the Association since May, 2009 and all budget matters approved by the Board for the annual fiscal year ending December 31, 2009. For the proposed budget matters recommended by the Board and Budget committee for the year 2010-2011, be, and the same are, hereby accepted, ratified and approved by the members of the Wawasee Spink Condominiums Homeowners Association. 

ELECTION OF BOARD OF DIRECTORS

The President and Chairman indicated the next order of business is the election of officers for the forthcoming year or until their successors could be duly qualified.  The Chairman then called upon the Secretary for a report of the number of condominium units represented in person or by proxy and entitled to vote and also a report on the nominations submitted to the Secretary. Members present in person or by proxy and entitled to vote for Directors are: eighteen (18) represented in person and four (4) by proxy.  *#7, 8 & 9 The proxies are attached to these minutes.  The proxies were then delivered to the Secretary, V. Richard Miller, who has verified that it will be attached to the minutes of this meeting and that they were presented for the voting of the Directors.  It was noted for the record that there are a total of 22 condominium units are entitled to vote. There are present at this meeting, voting in person or by proxy, 17 homeowners, quorum and substantial majorities are present and voting in person or by proxy for the directors to be elected.

*Nominations:  The Chairman then requested the Nomination Report.  V. Richard Miller 

presented the Nominations Report in writing and signed by him under the date of 
May 28, 2010.  *10 & #11. These forms will be incorporated into these minutes and made a part of the same by reference. It was noted that the nominations are made in accordance with the provisions of the bylaws of the Association at Section 2.05 (f) (4).  The nominations presented in the report as signed by V. Richard Miller nominated William (Bill) McCabe, V. Richard (Dick) Miller, William (Bill) Hatlem, Leon (Lee) Theis and Jim Cox. 
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*The Chairman then called for a motion for election of the Directors as nominated in the nominations report from V. Richard Miller, Secretary.  Jim Cox moved that the nominations are closed, seconded by Bill Hatlem.  The motions to close the nominations and vote for the nominated individuals proceeded.  When the votes were counted the following were elected for the 2010-2011 Board of Directors; Bill McCabe, Jim Cox, V. Richard Miller, William Hatlem, and Leon Theis, these individuals will serve as Board members of the Wawasee Spink Condominium Homeowners Associations to serve until the Annual meeting in the year 2011, or until their successors can be elected and duly qualified.  Bill Hatlem moved that all the nominees were elected and would serve a one year term, this was seconded by William McCabe; the vote was unanimously approved by all members present voting in person and by proxy.
*Chairman William McCabe indicated the next order of business is to elect the officers for the forthcoming year.  V. Richard Miller nominated the following persons to serve as officers for the forthcoming year or until their successors could be duly qualified and elected: V. Richard Miller nominated, for President Bill McCabe: for Vice President: Leon Theis and for Secretary/Treasurer: V. Richard Miller, he also nominated William Hatlem and Jim Cox as Board Members.  The Chairman called for other nominations or changes, there being none, then requested a vote, by the Board Members only, to vote to elect the persons and positions so nominated.  The Board members voted unanimously in favor of the persons nominated to service in there respective offices and the Chairman then declared that the officers so elected would service for the forthcoming year or until their successors could be duly elected and qualified.  The chairman declared that the officers for the forthcoming year, as duly elected are: 

President: William McCabe

Vice President: Leon Theis

Secretary/Treasurer: V. Richard Miller

Board Members: William Hatlem and Jim Cox

Chairman William McCabe stated that the new officers would commence their duties immediately. 

PROJECTS TO BE DISCUSSED &/OR APPROVED (BY BOARD)
Chairman/President William McCabe stated that the Board needed to have a discussion on the proposed matters brought to the attention of the Board by Property Manager, Mike Kauffman: 
The proposed matters were discussed and upon motion by Bill Hatlem and seconded by Jim Cox, the following resolutions were unanimously approved by the Board Members: 

RESOLVED: the Board has approved for Property Manager, Mike Kauffman to: 
1. Paint 45 Hallway Doors

2. Change Green Carpet Squares to Teal 

3. KONE to perform maintenance

4. Upgrade wiring and conduit in 2 court yard areas

5. Building Caulked

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED: at this time the Board will not approved the following: 

1. Painting of the Fence 

2. East End Stucco Repair 
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GENERAL BUSINESS MATTERS

General business matters were discussed:

1. Bylaws: It was noted that if anyone would like to review the bylaws copies are available by calling Glenda Pachniak at 1-574-268-9988. 

2. Unit Owners Responsibility Per Bylaws: All partitions and interior walls, ceilings and floors; appliances to include garbage disposals, dishwashers, stoves, ranges, and refrigerators, telephones, air conditioning and heating equipment-whether located wholly or partially inside or outside condominium unit, doors, screens and window-including exterior and interior of all glass and screen surfaces, lamps and interior and exterior grouting and /or caulking and all other accessories appurtenant to the Condominium unit or belonging to the owner thereof.  (This is taken from Article 5.07).

3. Committee Appointments: Discussion and Appointments will be made at Board of Directors Meeting. 

4. Telephone Numbers: Please send any change in your phone number, address or e-mail address to Glenda. Updates are sent to all Homeowners periodically during the year. 

5. Miscellaneous:  Other miscellaneous items were discussed.
6. It was noted that the new address for Glenda Pachniak to send dues, any other information, and your 2010 Summer Season monies for your PWC of $100.00 and/or our extra boat slips for $300.00 is:  WSCA, 2815 Foreman Drive, Warsaw, IN  46582. 

SETTING OF FUTURE MEETING

By unanimous consent of all members present, the setting of the fall meeting for the semi-annual meeting of the Board of Directors and the semi-annual meeting of the members who wish to attend the Board meeting shall be on the Saturday of Labor Day weekend.  This year this date would be Saturday, September 4th at 9:00 A.M. in the Commons Area.  

ADJOURNMENT OF MEETING

There being no further business to come before the meeting, the same was unanimously adjourned, sine die, at 10:07 A.M. 

___________________________________

V. Richard Miller, Secretary of the Board

Of Directors of the Wawasee Spink 

Condominiums Homeowners Association

